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Luke was advised to “use

the force.” When
something happens that the
genealogy community does
not particularly support we
“use the force of our
passionate community.”
Recently we noticed that Mic
Barnette's genealogy column
in the Houston Chronicle had
not been there. We put the
notice out of this absent
column and our genealogy
community responded. We
sent e-mails and letters to the
editors of the Chronicle and
we got immediate results. In
the e-mail that I received from
the Chronicle the following
message was delivered:

In the Star Wars movies

Dear Reader,

I've learned over the past
several days that the genea-
logical community is alive,
well in the Houston area and
it likes Mic Barnette's column
- a lot. To answer your
question, I'm told that M.
Barnette's column was
dropped from the Weekend
Living in the redesign of the
section. His column is slated
to run in the 50-Plus section
which appears in the
Chronicle the last Friday of

continued on page 3

By Robert de Berardinis

layton Library Friends as part of its

continuing political education invited

Houston City Councilmember at large
Michael Berry to its August general meeting
Saturday, August 10 at Bayland Community
Center to receive the thunderous thanks of the
CLF membership for his help in turning back
HPL's plan to reduce Clayton Library's hours.

Houston City Councilmember at large
Annise Parker will be at the November 16
General Meeting to receive the great thanks
due her and her staff. It is a certainty that
Clayton's hours would have been cut had
Ms. Parker not helped. Councilmember
Parker came up with the compromise to have
CLF volunteers make up for the lack of
Clayton staff. This move insured Clayton's
hours remaining untouched.
Councilmember Parker at a later public city
council meeting praised CLF's innovative
way of protesting HPL's destructive cuts.
Incidentally, both Councilmember Parker
and her chief of staff Cicely Winn who will
also be present are new members of Clayton
Library Friends.

On Tuesday, November 12, the CLF board
of directors will be hosting a tour of Clayton
House and Library by the French, Mexican,
and Spanish consuls and staff. At press time,
Councilmember at large Annise Parker,
District H Councilmember Gabriel Vasquez,
Councilmember at large Gordon Quan,
James Rodrigues of District I
Councilmember Carol Alvarado, District D
Councilmember Ada Edwards (Clayton is in

continued on page 6




layton Library Friends
Financial Report

Balance Sheet

As of 9/30/02
Acct Balance
ASSETS
Cash and Bank Accounts
Beal Bank CD.....oovvvvvvvvicceeceeeeeeees -0-
IBC Commercial Savings.................. 49,508.19
ICB Money Market .......cccocvviviinnnnnns 21,794.00
Postal Service Bulk Mail Acc. ........... 155.55
Wells Fargo Checking...........ccoooe. 21,923.07
Woodforest CD ....coeevvvveeeeeeeeeviieeeeee 100,000.00
TOTAL Cash and Bank Accounts.................... 193.380.81
TOTAL ASSETS oot ee e e 193.380.81

LIABILITIES & EQUITY

LIABILITIES .....oooiiiiiiiiiiiiiieiices -0-
EQUITY ....cocoviresensersrsisssssssasisssssssnessossonssssssan 193.380.81
TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY .....ccceovvviiiiiiiinennns 193.380.81

Cash Flow Report
1/1/02 Through 9/30/02

Category Description

INFLOWS
411 - Unrestricted GiftS.......ceeeeveeeerniueeeeenne 6,066.04
412 - Rest'd - non Endowment .......ccccceveeeeeeene 80,423.14
421 - 2002 DUES ..eveeereereeeireeeeeeeire e 3,935.00
422 - 2003 DUES ...eeeuverneeeeeneiceeenniennieenneees 85.00
440 - Interest - non Endowment .................... 433.94
450 - Interest - Endowment ........ccooooviiiinnnns 5,175.78
TOTAL INFLOWS ....ccuueuiirrminneeeeeereecsssesssanmeneesensasns 96,118.90
OUTFLOWS
510 - Library Purchascs ........ccccceeeevnieinnnnnnen. 135,114.78
520 - Direct Pmts to Library......c.c.cccccueennnnnn. 115.93
530 - Program Printing & Mailing.................. 3,670.61
540 - Meeting & Seminar Expenses............... 20.80
550 - Misc Prog EXpns.......cccocevevvvveniiinnnnnnen. 12.61
650 - M&G Printing & Mailing.............c.cc..... 240.16
660 - Office Supplies......coceveeveeenirevceiiinnnns 346.04
670 - PO. Box Rental .....cocoeeeiiiniiiniiininnnns 120.00
680 - Misc M&G Expenses ........cccceevuveieiiennnnes 80.12
710 - Fund Raising Printg & Mail................... 366.00
720 - Misc Fund Raising Expns .......ccccccveeee. 235.17
TOTAL OUTFLOWS.....cccceiiinmmmeeeeeeeiicsscssnnnenneessasssns 140,322.22
OVERALL TOTAL ....ccccovvvuurricirnnnnnneireieesssssssnnnneneenees -44,203.32

Donald E. Pusch
Treasurer

President’s Message

continued from page 1

each month. The good news for your community
is this: Those plans apparently are not set in
stone. My suggestion is that you continue to e-
mail and call me to express your concern. I then
will pass on your sentiments to the appropriate
powers-that-be so they'll know that your commu-
nity wants Barnette's column to continue run-
ning each Saturday. '

Regards,
James T. Campbell,
readers' representative

We have learned once again that working
together as a team using well respected and well
directed efforts brings desired results. Thanks
again and congratulations again to everyone
that helped.

We will be sending out the 2003 Dues notice
soon and this is extremely important to your
organization. The dues give us our operating
budget for the year and this allows us to make
certain that every dollar we receive for the
support of the library will be used for the library.
This year would you please ask someone to join
the Clayton Library Friends. We need to get our
membership to over 2000.

O Sy L—“&—

Get some friends to join CLAYTON

LIBRARY FRIENDS for a chance to
win a $25 Gift Certificate from Lupe

Tortilla. See page 11 for details.

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP DUES
Individual............cooovvieeiiiiireeenne. $10.00
Two People (same Address) ............ $15.00

SPECIAL FRIENDS
Contributor ........cccceeveeeveenenee. 31 to $49
DOnor .....ceevveeeiiieeeiie e 850 to 899
Patron.......cccoeeveeeveeveenrennenn, 8100 to $249
SPONSOT.....cveiciieeiieeieeeeeereen. $250-499
Benefactor ...........coc......... 8500 and more
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Still WORKING WITH CITY HALL

aer district), Councilmember at
large Michael Berry, and Oliver
Spellman, chiet of staft to
Houston Mayor Lee P. Brown,
have accepted invitations to

attend. The
entire city
council was

invited as this
article went to
press time, all of
the members
were instrumen-
tal in defeating HPL's decision to
cut Clayton's hours. CLF also
extended an invitation to The
Houston Chronicle and the TV
news outlets for this historic
occasion.

This function is to thank the
Spanish and French consuls, their
Excellencies, Don Serior Manuel
Pineiro and Monsieur Denis
Simonneau, for their help in
«cquiring the Cuban papers and
the Louisiana Colonial Records
Project from their respective
archives in their countries.
Although there are several
libraries, including the Library of
Congress, that have parts of both
collections, no library in the
world will have such a complete
collection of both as Clayton
Library. The Mexican consul, his
Excellency, Don Serior Eduardo
Ibarrola, a
former
ambassador
and Mexican
ministry
official, will
be instru-
mental in
obtaining assistance from the
various Mexican state and federal
archives for both civil and sacra-
mental records for Mexican
esearch for Clayton Library.

These two collections are the
start to a goal of collecting the

Audiencia de Méjico; the
Audiencia de Santo Domingo; the
civil and sacramental records of
Nuevo Léon, Coahuila,
Chihuahua, Tamaulipas,

No library in the world will have such a
complete collection of both the Cuban papers
and the Louisiana Colonial Records Project as

Clayton Library.

Veracruz, and the Federal District
(Mexico City); the Nacogdoches
Archives; the British Public
Records Office West Florida and
Caribbean; and the French
Caribbean records. Researchers
interested in the genealogy of
British, French, and Hispanic
peoples coming through the
Caribbean, Mexico, and the
Mississippi Valley into Colonial
and Republican Texas will have
access to the primary governmen-
tal records of these areas. This
will assure Clayton's supremacy in
the field of primary source
genealogy and history of the
colonial South, Gulf of Mexico,
and Caribbean areas for years to
come.

To illustrate why there is a
need for Clayton Library Friends
to raise funds and purchase
materials, Houston Public

This will assure Clayton's supremacy in the field
of primary source genealogy and history of the
colonial South, Gulf of Mexico, and Caribbean areas

for years to come.

Library placed an order for the
Louisiana Colonial Records
Project through the Library of
Congress. HPL cancelled their
order after six months because
they could not get the microfilm.
Of course, city purchasing
restrictions would not allow HPL

continued from page 1

to purchase the Cuban Papers
directly as the government of
Spain is not an approved City of
Houston vendor. Thus, if HPL
were to want such an item, they
would have to pay
a book jobber a
surcharge of
some indetermi-
nate overage.

Clayton
Library Friends
still have not received a reply to
their June, 2002 verbal request to
HPL Deputy Director Allison B.
Landers to get the huge number
of boxes of books from the dis-
mantling of the HPL downtown
reference collection as well as
other circulating books from the
system sent to the landfill on a
monthly basis and other discards.
Clayton Library Friends after
seeing a rare leather-bound, gilt-
stamped, French end papered,
raised spine, first edition set of
War of the Rebellion go for one-
tenth its value at the Friends of
HPL book sale in April, asked HPL
for both the discarded books and
books that go to the book sale for
pennies on the dollar. CLF would
then sort the books, advertise
them on E-Bay, other book
auction sites, and finding ser-
vices, and getting a premium for
them rather
than pen-
nies. CLF
offered to
give half of
the proceeds
to Friends of
HPL, even
though CLF would do all the
work, including picking up the
books. Those books that could
not be sold would be donated to
various nursing homes and
children's hospitals, etc. in the
area rather than to be dumped in
the landfill.




CLF NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT

positions in 2003. These candidates (and any others nominated from the floor) will be voted upon at the

! I \he CLF nominating committee proposes the individuals named below as candidates for executive board

November 16 general membership meeting.

President................

Secretary................
Treasurer................
1st-term Director .........
1st-term Director .........
1st-term Director .........

. ... David Bryan Singleton
.. .. Paula Perkins Parke

. ... Alfred Davis IV
....Jose O. Guerra, Jr.

.. ..Donald E. Pusch

. ... Robert de Berardinis
....C. David Lodge

... .Tom Lyon

Candidates for 2003 Executive Board Offices

avid Bryan Singleton, nominee for president,

is currently serving in that office. He is also a

former CLF director (1996) and president
(1997). David is director of the design center for
Strategic Financial Group, and he assists associates in
the overall financial planning process for their clients.
He has been active in numerous civic and professional
organizations and is a nationally recognized speaker
on motivational issues, sales and marketing ideas, and
genealogical topics. For several years, David served on
the faculty of the University of Houston, teaching
courses in the College of Business Technology.

president, is currently serving in that office. She

is a native Texan and has been involved with
genealogy for over twenty years. Society affiliations
include the Association of Professional Genealogists,
the Dallas Genealogical Society, the National
Genealogical Society, and others. She is a past
president of the Collin County Genealogical Society
and is currently that organization's delegate to the
Federation of Genealogical Societies. She was elected
exccutive vice president (lectures/fundraising) of the
Dallas Genealogical Society and president of the Peters
Colony Historical Society, and she has been appointed
to multiple terms on the Denton County Historical
Commission. She is a past Course Coordinator for the
Dallas PBS station's community outreach program in
conjunction with “Ancestors” series. She created and
now sponsors a Texas GenWeb county web site. '

Paula Perkins Parke, nominee for CLF first vice

Ifred Davis IV, nominee for CLF second vice
president, is currently serving in that office. He

is a previous CLF director. Al is state projects

director for Senator Kay Bailey Hutchison and is
chairman of the Harris County Historical Commission.
He served six years on the Texas Historical Commission
(19891995) and is an ex officio member of San Jacinto
Historical Advisory Board and the Greater Houston
Preservation Alliance. Al is a long-time Texas resident
and a graduate of the University of Texas at Austin and
the University of Houston. He is member of the Sons of
the Republic of Texas and holds the distinction of
Knight of San Jacinto.

currently serving in that office. Previous service

on the CLF board includes the office of treasurer.
He is a native Texan and a graduate of Texas A&M
University, from which he holds a degree in business
administration. Jose is vice president of Olsen and
Guerra Lumber Company in Houston and has been
active in Rotary Club chapters in both Houston and
Corpus Christi. He is a member of the Hispanic
Genealogical Society of Houston, where he is currently
serving as president. For the past five years he has
served as that organization's journal editor and for the
past six years as web page curator. His avocations
include genealogy and family history, computers, and
tennis.

onald E. Pusch, nominee for CLF treasurer, is
currently serving in that office. Don served two
terms as CLF president (2000-2001) and was

' ose O. Guerra, Jr,, nominee for CLF secretary, is

“editor of The CLF Newsletter from 1992 to 2001. Other

CLF posts have included CLF director and volunteers
chairman (1992-1993), computer learning center
coordinator at the 1994 NGS Conference, and CLF web
page curator (1995-2002). He is a native Texan and a
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graduate of Texas A&M University and the Air Force
[nstitute of Technology. Now involved in writing and
research full-time, his past professional life included
twenty years in the Air Force and ten years in
management positions with NASA contractors on the
Space Shuttle and Space Station programs.

obert de Berardinis, nominee for first-term
CLF director, is currently serving as a CLF
irector and has held the post of CLF
acquisitions manager since 2001. For the past two
years, Robert has led CLF efforts to acquire the 1930
federal census and to expand the library's collection of
foreign archival material. Cited for these and other
services to the Library, he was the 2001 recipient of
both the CLF President's Award and the HPL Volunteer-
of-the-Year Award. A native of Louisiana with keen
interests in the former French Province of Louisiana,
Robert has authored numerous articles related to the
genealogy and history of that era and is a frequent
speaker at state and local genealogical and historical
events.

David Lodge, nominee for first-term CLF
director, is currently serving as a CLF director
and as the Chief Information Officer for the

organization. David is a graduate of Rice University and

the U.S. Navy Post Graduate School and a retired naval
officer. Since 1984, he has been a member of NASA's

Space Shuttle and Space Station engineering teams
and is currently a project developer for Space Station
simulation and planning applications with the firm of
Booz Allen and Hamilton. Beginning in 2000, David
took over responsibility for development and
operation of the database systems that support CLF's
membership, contributions, and restricted-gifts
management functions. These have been of critical
importance to the organization over the last two years
when the number and dollar amounts of restricted
gifts reached record heights. For his initial work in this
area, David was selected as the year 2000 CLF
Volunteer-of-the-Year.

om Lyon, nominee for first-term CLF director, is

currently serving as the CLF volunteers

coordinator. Since taking over that post, he has
been heavily involved in recruiting and organizing
volunteers to support CLF's recent commitment to
augment the Clayton staff. Tom is a engineering
graduate of Purdue and holds a graduate degree in
statistics and operations analysis from the University
of Michigan. He is a retired manager at Dow Chemical
Company and is bringing a considerable amount of
executive experience to bear on the CLF volunteer
program. Active in genealogy since 1987, Tom has
roots that extend back to Germany and Ruthenia
(“Little Russia”) and is an avid compiler of Lyon family
folklore.

I A e T W C ot - B
BT IEAW CITIATNGIE

he Clayton Library Friends executive board voted an amendment to the CLF bylaws in July. The amendment

would allow the same person to serve as Treasurer for more than two successive (one year) terms. The

reason for the amendment is to provide improved year-to-year continuity for CLF financial management.
The growth in donations and grants in the past two years has necessitated this move. For formal enactment, the
amendment requires the approval of two thirds of the members present at a CLF general meeting. This proposed
amendment will be voted upon at the November 19 general meeting.

CURRENT BY LAW
Current wording of Article 6, Section 1 (third paragraph):

The term of office for officers shall be for one calendar year, except that any officer shall serve
until his successor has been duly elected. No officer shall serve more than two terms in
succession in any one position.

PROPOSED BY LAW
Proposed wording of Article 6, Section 1 (third paragraph):

The term of office for officers shall be for one calendar year, except that any officer shall serve
until his successor has been duly elected. No officer shall serve more than two terms in
succession in any one position except in the position of Treasurer.




esearchers looking up Irish

immigrants to New York

City from 1841 to 1945 now
have a new tool at their disposal at
Clayton Library, the 23-microfilm
roll collection of The Emigrant
Savings Bank Records,
1841-1945. The originals for this
collection are housed in the Rare
Books and Manuscripts Division,
Center for the Humanities, Astor,
Lenox, and Tilden Foundations,
New York Public Library.

Almost half of the funds for
this collection came to Clayton
Library Friends as gifts honoring
or memorializing individuals.
Gifts were given in memory of
Luther W. English, Marybelle
Crawford Buchanan, Mrs. Thelma
Rigney Martin, Mrs. Amada
Collazo, Ms. Jean C. Runnels,
Helen Smith Bellhouse, Lee V.
Cunningham, Susan Clayton
McAshan, Patricia Thrash, Ruth
Lewis, Arlys Carter, Violet
Jackson, Gertrude Bradford,
Natalie Kerr, Elizabeth Croswell,
Zera Williamson von
Bierberstein, Dorothy R. Maloy,
Mary Nell Robertson, Albert and
Polly Kefauver, and deceased
chapter members of the Col.
John Alston Chapter of the
Colonial Dames of the 17th
Century. Additionally gifts were
given in honor of Sandy Scott and
CLF Vice-President Al Davis.

The Irish Emigrant Society
started the Emigrant Savings
Bank to assist the flood of Irish
immigrants to the U.S. seeking to
escape the Irish famine in 1850.
For several decades, the social
work of the society and the bank
were virtually indistinguishable.
There are, however, some
German and French immigrants
listed in the books.

WHAT’s

There are three types of Bank
record books: Deposit accounts,
Transfer accounts, and Real
Estate accounts. New demand-
deposit accounts were recorded
in three books — Index Book,
Test Book, and Deposit—Account
Ledger. The Transfer, Signature
and Test Books recorded the
transfers of depositors' cash to
Ireland or Europe. The Bond and
Mortgage Record Books, Bond
and Mortgage Ledgers, and Real
Estate Loans Ledgers recorded
real estate transactions in various
formats.

There are index books with
which to begin researching and
these index books will reference
either Test Books or Transfer,
Signature and Test Books. For the
most part, the indexes follow a
rough alphabetical and chrono-
logical order. In any given year, all
surnames starting with identical
letters are grouped together, but
not necessarily in alphabetical
order. To the right of the name is
the account number. This
account number is the basis for
all records.

The Test Books contain the
depositor's personal information.
They were used to differentiate
depositors uniquely. This proved
necessary due to illiteracy, the
lack of identifiable signatures,
and lack of modern photographic
ID cards. Typical information
includes the depositor's parents'
names (including the maiden
name of mother), place and date
of birth of depositor, trade or
profession of depositor, when and
on what ship the depositor
arrived, marital status, and
names of siblings and their
locations. Unfortunately, as is the

case with many older records,
there are missing books and gaps.
The Test Books are good only for
deposit numbers from 1 to
66,756. Researchers also must
note that for the years 1878-80
(roll 1) reference books not in the
collection and therefore pre-
sumed lost.

The Transfer, Signature and
Test Books were used for the
recordation of the sending of
money to family in Ireland. Their
genealogical value is as impor-
tant as the Test Books. These
Transter, Signature and Test
Books also have gaps from
account 122,300 through
155,000. The information con-
tained in these volumes also
confirms volumes in other series
presumed lost.

The Deposit Account ledgers
are the transactions of each
account up to account 18,000.
For accounts numbered after
18,000, the ledgers are presumed
lost.

From its inception, the bank
invested the depositor's money in
real estate. There are two sets of
books relating to mortgages that
the bank wrote, the Bond and
Mortgage Record and the Bond
and Mortgage Ledger. Of these,
the Bond and Mortgage Record
contains the date of approval of
mortgage, applicant's name,
location of property, lot dimen-
sions, building description, land
value, improvements value, loan
amount, name of attorney, and
generally, a black diagram indi-
cating the property. The
Mortgage Ledger only contains
account transactions regarding
the loan.
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For the period from 1902 to
1923, five volumes entitled, “Ap-
proved Applications for Loans on
Real Estate,” compiled this same
information, generally including
the block map. These loans how-

ever are missing

a Bond and

Mortgages Ledger number. After

1923,

card files compiled this

information.

Additionally, the collection has
three sets of minutes available of
the Irish Emigrant Society. They
include:

1. The minutes of the Board

of Trustees, begin in
March 1841 and go to
April 1933,

2.The minutes of the Finance

Committee begin in
January 1866 and go to
November 1917, and

The minutes of the
Auditing Committee
begin in March 1922 and
go to December 1929.

Here is a roll by roll table of
contents;

Roll
1

[92 BTN OS I \S )

@ N

Roll Contents

Description Range

Indexes 1850-80
Test Books

1-12,482 1850-56

12,483-25,000 1856-60

25,000-40,129 1860-64

40,130-58,999 1864-67

Transfer, Signature &
Test Books

28-103,999 1850-74
104,403-170,000 1874-83

Deposit Account Ledgers

9
10
11

1-6,000
6,001-12,000
12,000-18,000

12

13

14
15
16

19

Depositors, 1-19,807
Signatures Book 1,
1-17,000

Society Accounts, 1922-27
Signatures Book 2,
5,251-12,999

Real Estate Books

Mortgage Record 1851-87
Mortgage Record 1887-96
Mortgage Ledger 1878-86

1890-1903

Mortgage Ledger 1888-99
‘ 1899-1904
Loans Ledger 1905-09
1905-21

Loans Ledger 1921-23

Index to Names
Index to Streets

Irish Emigrant Society Books

19

20

21

22

23

Trustees' minutes
1841-1889

Trustees' minutes,
1889-1933

Finance minutes,
1866-1917

Mortgage Ledger 1906-22

Mortgages Principal & Int.,
1866-72
1885-1906

Mortgages Principal & Int.,
188089

Audit minutes 1922-29
The EMS Bank Building
Financial History, ca. 1953
Bonded Securities 1900-45
Misc. Papers,

ca. 1842-1943

Zip Drive
Experts
Needed

he new microprinters that

the Clayton Library Friends

bought in 2001 came with
computers and zip drives. This is
was to allow researchers to
download their screen images
from microfilm or microfiche to
either 100 mb or 250 mb zip
disks. These computers and zip
drives are now ready for Clayton
patrons to use except for ONE
shortage:

VOLUNTEERS

Yes, Clayton and CLF need
volunteers, especially for
Saturdays, who understand the
following terms:

scanning images,
zip drives,
tiff files,
download images,
image editing software
(e.g., Photoshop, Photo
Deluxe, etc.).

Actually, anyone can volun-
teer for this as Clayton 2nd
Assistant Manager Irene Walters
has developed a training program
that even the most computer-
challenged person can under-
stand (this very computer-
challenged writer took the new
class himself).

These knowledgeable people
need to be able to donate their
time periodically to stay in the
microprint room and help users.
Please contact CLF Volunteer
Coordinator Tom Lyon at...

(281) 495-3839 or
claytonvols@evl.net.

right away with a good degree of web page design and code to help put us on
other Houston civic web sites. If you are this person, please contact Robert
de Berardinis at (713) 266-1692 or at redeberardinis@yahoo.com.

Web Page Expert Needed

e you someone who knows what a meta tag is? That java can be

A:

something other than coffee? Would you like to help Clayton Library
riends put its name around Houston web sites? CLF needs someone




The 1930 CLF Census Drive is an on-going project

he 1930 CLF Census Drive stood at $49,677.90 as of 23 September. Before the list of generous contributors

grows beyond the length of the CLF newsletter, the board of directors and officers of Clayton library Friends

would like to take this opportunity to thank each of the more than 331 individuals, couples, families, and
organizations that have sponsored rolls of 1930 census, soundex, and finding aids.
It is in good taste to spend lavishly on our census drive, and obviously, CLF and Clayton Library will appreciate
more money. Your contribution can be marked for all time with a beautiful CFL boolkplate memorializing or
honoring anyone. If you wish more information on what counties are still available, visit our tasteful 1930
census display booth adjacent to the entry doors at Clayton Library or contact Robert de Berardinis at
redeberardinis@yahoo.com or (713) 266-1692. }‘

Note: Due to the growing demand for film, the National Archives has actually started slipping further
behind in processing orders.

Contributors are (alphabetical by state of residence):

Alabama Ms. Shirley J. BERNOTUS, Mr. Robert K. EBERLE,

Mr. Edmond C. CAMPBELL, Jr. Mrs. Elizabeth A. BETCZYNSKI, Mrs. Lynn M. ELLISON,

Arizona Mr. & Mrs. Jerry M. BETSILL, Ms. Norma H. ERIKSEN,

Mr. & Mrs. Hollis WEBB. Mr. & Mrs. Murphy T. BEVERLY, Mr. & Mrs. Morris L. ETHEREDGE,
Arkansas Ms. Virginia D. BLALOCK, Mr. Mark EWELL, Crosby,

Mr. & Mrs. Carl BARNES,
Ms. Lucy A. RING,

Ms. Clara G. THOMPSON, and
Mr. Doyle WILLIAMS.

Mrs. Mary Lou DAWSON.
Connecticut

Mr. John VLAHOS.

Kansas

Mrs. Marjoriec K. BLANK.
Mr. & Mrs. T. J. EBY.

New Jersey

Ms. Nancy L. TANCHAK.
New Mexico

Ms. Karen L. DANIEL, CG.
North Carolina

The Duke Energy Foundation.
Ohio

Mrs. Jean M. CONNER.
Oklahoma

The Williams Companies.
Texas

Mrs. Jean ABERNATHY,

Mr. & Mrs. Billy Joe ADAMS,
Mr. Cecil ALLEN,

Mrs. Sandra Rac ANDERS,
Ms. Monica K. ANDERSEN,
Mr. Archic E. ANDERSON,
Mrs. Janct ANDERSON,

Mr. Robert W. ANDERSON,
Mrs. Patsy ANDREWS,

Ms. Judith D. ANTHONY,
Dr. Frances Ellen ARRIGHI,
Mrs. Connie AUSEC,

Ms. Mary A. AUSTILL,

Mrs. Brenda BALLEW,

Mrs. Geraldine BARBEAU,
Mrs. J. K. BAREMORE,

Ms. Patricia B. BATES,

Mrs. Bertha E. BEALL,

Mr. Ralph G. BERKELEY,

Mr. & Mrs. Jeff L. BOTT,

Ms. Janice O. BOWLING,

Mr. Newton G. BRAND, Jr. ,
Mr. & Mrs. Rodney W. BRIDGES,
Mr. & Mrs. Abner B. BROWN,
Mrs. Helen Joyce BROWN,
Mrs. Marilyn BURGIN

Mrs. Betty Louise BUSCH,
Mrs. Kristin K. BUSH,

Mr. & Mrs. Jack M. CALKINS,
Miss Gay E. CARTER,

Ms. Retha CARTER,

Mr. Robert Smith CASPER,
Mr. Edward M. CASTILLO,

Mr. & Ms. Raymond F. CATHCART,
Mr. & Mrs. Charles L. CHAMBERS,
Mrs. Patsy S. CHAPPELEAR,
Ms. Nancy E. CHILES,

Dr. Bobbe L. CHRISTENSEN,
Mr. Rucy W. COLLINS,

Mrs. Shirley CONRAD,

Mr. George W. CONWAY,

Mrs. Jo Anne COOK,

Mr. H. Talbot COOLEY,

Mrs. Mary E. COOPER,

Mr. & Mrs. David L. COSLETT,
Ms. Joy COWEN,

Mrs. Geraldine J. COY,

Mr. John G. COYLE,

Mrs. Joanne CRAIG,

Ms. Emily A. CROOM,

Mrs. Sherry Lynn CRUISE,
Mrs. Lois CUTHBERT,

Mr. Henry C. DAVIS,

Mr. Robert de BERARDINIS,
Mrs. LaJuan DEBARBIERIS,
Mrs. Una Mae DENNISON,

Mr. & Mrs. Aubrey C. DOGGETT,
Miss Jimmy E. DOWELL,

Ms. Kathryn B. DOWLER,

Mr. & Mrs. Steve DUFFY,

Mr. & Mrs. Randy L. DURNEY,

The ExxonMobil Foundation,
Mr. Charles R. FEATHERSTON,
Ms. Lesly FEHLMAN,

Ms. Jane L. FIELDCAMP,

Mrs. Pat D. FITE,

Mr. Patrick FLANNERY,

Ms. Doris Willeen FLOCK,
Mrs. Carol Ann FLORES,

Mrs. Theresa L. FOSS,

Mr. Robert W. FRANSHAM,
Mrs. Rose Mary FRITZ,

Mrs. Frances Ann FROELICH,
Mr. & Mrs. John FULTON,

Mr. Larry J. GAGE,

Mr. Jim GALEY,

Mrs. Deborah GAUDIER,

Ms. Suzanne S. GAY,

Miss Carolyn Sue GEMMELL,
Mrs. Jane GEHRING,

Mr. Vernon G. GILLETTE,
Mary Ann GILMORE,

Mrs. Ellen GINTY,

Mr. Carl W. GLAZE,

Mrs. Carol B. GOOLSBEE,

Mr. & Mrs. James L. GORDON,
Mr. & Mrs. Garrett R. GRAHAM,
Mrs. Bettye GREEN,

Mrs. Peggy GREGORY,

Mr. & Mrs. William O. GRIMES,
Ms. Lois GRZENDA,

Mrs. Marcic GUISE,

Ms. Charmagne GWYNN,

Mrs. Jane S. HADLEY,

Ms. Cary L. HALL,

Mr. & Mrs. William H. HAMMONS,
Mr. & Mrs. B. Victor HANSEN,
Ms. Letty HARRINGTON,

Mrs. Diane M. HARRISON,

Mr. Gordon L. HARRISON,

Mr. & Mrs. John H. HART,

Mrs. Marjorie Edmonds HART,
Ms. Bonnic Jay HEADINGTON,
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Mrs. Carolyn HELLEN,

Ms. Judith A. HEMPEL,

Ms. Judy HENDERSON,

Mr. David A. HETLER,

Mrs. Elizabeth M. HICKS,

Mrs. Phocbe A. HICKS,

Mrs. Dovic Delaine HILDEBRANDT,

Mrs. Louise Amanda HILL,

Mr. Edward S. HOOD,

The Huffington Foundation,

Mr. Frank HUGHES,

The St. Bartholomew Chapter of Huguenot
Socicty of Texas,

The Humble Area Genealogical Society,
Humble,

Ms. Janis HYATT,

Ms. Ann Caraway IVINS,

Mrs. Bobbie Lee JACKSON,

Mrs. Rebecca J. JACOBS-POLLEZ,

Ms. Bela JAMES,

Ms. Ann JARRETT,

Mr. & Mrs. Harry C. JARVIS,

Ms. Janell Regina JASPER,

Mr. & Mrs. David R. JOHNSON,

Mrs. Lilas M. JOHNSON,

Mr. Michael Bryan JONES,

Mrs. Jean JORGENSEN,

Ms. Diane M. KEATING,

Mr. & Mrs. Ronald C. KENNEDY,

Mrs. Beverly KENNERLY,

Ms. Kathy KERNEK,

Mrs. Frances C. KERR,

Mrs. Theresa KETTLE,

Ms. Carmen C. KEYS,

Mr. & Mrs. William F. KILTY,

Mrs. Judic KING,

Mr. & Mrs. John Peter KIRK,

Mr. Arthur Bruce KREWINGHAUS,

Mrs. Sandra Dee KRUSE,

Mrs. Maric KUHLMAN,

Mrs. Marlene Endicott LADNER,

Miss Patricia C. LAMB,

Mr. & Mrs. Wilson LEAGUE,

Mrs. Dana R. LEEDS,

Mr. Herbert A. LESSER,

Mr. James E. LEWARK,

Mrs. Penny T. LINSENMAYER,

Mr. Danial F. LISARELLI,

Mrs. Sharon LOCKE,

Mr. Charles David LODGE,

Ms. Rosemary L. LONG,

Mrs. Marjorie L. LOWE,

Ms. Cynthia LUCAS,

Mr. G. W. LUNN,

Ms. Corilda S. LYON,

Mr. Thomas H. LYON,

Mr. David J. MACCABE,

Mr. George MACKE,

Mr. & Mrs. Ira E. MALONE,

Mrs. Maurcen G. MANCINI,

Mr. William G. MARKS,

Mrs. Geraldine MARSHMAN,

Mr. & Mrs. Luther W. MARTIN,

Ms. Janice Ellen MATTEA,

Mr. & Mrs. Andrew MAYNARD,

Ms. Sheran Ann MCCANTS,

Mr. Andy F. MCCLOSKEY,

Ms. Sharon McCLUNG,

Mrs. Lois B. MCCONNELL,

Mr. David E. MCCRAINE,

Ms. Nadine MCCUTCHEON,

Mr. & Mrs. John Evans MCGOWAN,
Mrs. Virginia MCKALLIP,

Mr. Robert MCKENNA,

Mr. & Mrs. James C. MCLANE Jr.,
Mr. & Mrs. Floyd L. MCNUTT,
Ms. Barbara A. MECHE,

Mrs. Margaret MEGILL,

Mr. & Mrs. John C. MERRITT,
Mrs. Patricia MIDDAUGH,

Mrs. Audrey J. MIDDLEBROOKE,
Dr. & Mrs. Pierre R. MOMMESSIN,
Mr. Frank L. MONTELEONE,

Dr. & Mrs. Joe M. MOODY,

Mr. Edwin J. MORGAN,

Mr. Robert H. MORIN,

Mrs. Barbara A. MORRIS,

Ms. Sharon MORRIS,

Mrs. Susan MORRIS,

Ms. Kathryn MORROW,

Mrs. Shirley Ann MUSSER,

Mr. & Mrs. Foster R. NEEDELS,
Ms. Sue NICHOLLS,

Mrs. Patricia NICKEL,

Mr. & Mrs. Nick D. NICHOLAS,
Mrs. Dolly NICOL,

Mrs. Betty M. ODOM,

Mrs. LaSondra O'FARRELL,

Ms. Elizabeth OLIVER,

Mrs. Barbara I. PADGITT,

Mrs. Rosemary PARKS,

Mr. & Mrs. Walter PARRISH,

Ms. Fayrene PEIPELMAN,

Mrs. Frances M. PENNINGTON,
Mz, Mark PETERSON,

Mrs. Vera PETTEWAY-NYORMOI,
Mr. & Mrs. David E. PITTS,

Mrs. Catherine PONDER,

Mrs. Derelys M. PRESLEY,

Mr. Cannon H. PRITCHARD,

Mr. & Mrs. John M. PRITCHARD,
Hon. & Mrs. J. Albert PRUETT Jr.,
Ms. Gwen PRYOR,

Mr. Vester PURKEY,

Lt. Col. Donald E. PUSCH, USAF (Ret.),

Dr. & Mrs. Walter PUSEY,

Mr. & Mrs. James D. RAMSEY,
Miss Shelley D. RARDIN,

Mrs. Manya RAWL,

Mrs. Nita L. REED,

Mr. Donald L. REEVES,

Mr. Harold W. REID,

Mr. & Mrs. Russell M. REIDER,
Ms. Nancy RICHARDSON,

Mr. Richard L. ROBERSON,
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph G. ROLLINS,
Ms. Susan SAGER,

Ms. Victoria SALLAS,

Ms. Julia Louise SANDERS,

Mr. & Mrs. Russell J. SCHEXNAYDER,

Dr. & Mrs. Ernest P SCHWAIGER,
Mr. Alexander Perry SCOTT,

Ms. Cynthia L. SHAFFER,

Mr. Benjamin A. SHARPE,

Ms. Janice E. SHULTZ,

Mr. & Mrs. David Bryan SINGLETON,

Mr. & Mrs. Brandes H. SMITH,

Ms. Elois A. SMITH,

Mrs. Mary Glenn SMITH,

Mrs. Vanessa SMITH,

The William A. and Madeline Welder Smith
Foundation,

Mr. Joseph W. SNYDER,

The Samuel Sorrell Chapter NSDAR,

The Southern Plantation,

Mrs. Mary M. SPAIN,

Mr. & Mrs. Harold G. SPANGLER,

Mrs. Vera Jean SPECKELS,

Mrs. Trudie E. SPIES,

Mr. David A. SPIVEY,

Ms. Karen F. STANLEY,

Mrs. Patricia STEPHENS,

Ms. Judy K. & Jennifer STEWART,

Mrs. Judy LaVonne STOVER,

Mrs. Patricia M. STRAWMYER,

Mr. & Mrs. Evan H. STREET Jr.,

Dr. James A. STROHMEYER,

Mr. & Mrs. C. A. SUTTLE,

Mr. & Mrs. Carl A. SWANSON,

Mr. & Mrs. William R. SWEARINGEN,

Ms. Jo W. SWEENEY,

Mrs. Deborah TAFF,

Mrs. Dorothy TANNER,

Ms. Margaret C. TAYLOR,

Mrs. Frances L. TERRY,

Mrs. Diane THOMPSON,

Mr. Tommy M. THOMPSON,

Ms. Joan Hough TOMLINSON,

Mrs. Virginia TONEY,

Ar. Robert R. TONNIES,

Mrs. Carol Lee VENNE,

Mr. Harry A. VEST,

Ms. Lynda A. WAKE,

Ms. Fachon A. WALKER,

Mrs. Sandra Joyce WALKER,

Ms. Eula M. WEHUNT,

Mr. & Mrs. Walter E. WELSH,

Mrs. Paula R. WHITE, Katy,

Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth F. WICKWIRE,

Miss Gylene WILCOX,

Dr. & Mrs. Bryant WILKINSON,

Mrs. Berniece H. WILLIAMS,

Ms. Jo Ann WILLIAMS,

Mr. & Mrs. Joseph L. WILLIAMS,

Ms. Luann WILLIAMS,

Mrs. Sandra Mae WILLIAMS,

Mr. & Mrs. Douglas WILSON,

Mrs. Louise H. WING,

Mrs. Anne WIRTZ,

Ms. Paula Ruth WOLNY,

Ms. Mary Beth WOODALL,

Ms. Laura WOODS,

Ms. Gayle L. WORKMAN,

Mr. Robert L. WRIGHT,

Mrs. Marlene WOLVERTON,

Ms. Barbara WYCHE,

Ms. Lynne Ellen ZALESAK, and

Ms. Betty J. ZORN.

Utah

Mr. & Mrs. Charles W. JONES.

Washington

Ms. Judith R. HANCE.




eport

Glayton Library Friends wishes to thank the

following individuals who have made donations
in support of the CLF Angels program:

Aubrey C. Doggett: Donation for Angels subscriptions.

Anonymous: 2003 Subscription to "Family History
Capers" (Washtenaw Co., MI)

Carolyn Traweek Hellen: 2003 subscription to "Alabama
Genealogical society Magazine" in memory of her
Traweek Family of Butler county, Alabama.

Phyllis Vaughan Moody and Dr. Joe M. Moody: "Giles
County Historical Society Bulletin" (TN), "Middle
Tennessee Journal of Genealogy and History", and
"Tennessee Genealogy and History", all renewals for
2003.

David and Maureen Murphy Singleton: Renewals for
"Gems of Genealogy" (Wisconsin), "Le Raconteur"
(Louisiana), "Pipost" (St. Croix, WI) and "Upper
South Carolina Genealogy & History".

Jane H. Brown: renewal for "Illinois State Genealogical
Society Quarterly" in honor of "my guru"-Susan
Scott Johnson.

Don L. Teter: 2003 Subscription renewal to "Lithuanian
Heritage Magazine".

Mr. Myron F. Steves: Renewals for "Lifelines", a
publication of the Northern New York-Canadian
Genealogical Society, in memory of Mr. wilbert Lee
Steves.

Mrs. Marie Louisa Benteen Steves: Renewal for
"Revista", a publication of the Cuban Genealogical
Society, in memory of her Casanova Ancestors from
San Cienfuegos, Cuba and Spain.

Jackic Darden Rundstein: 2003 Subscription to "Tap
Roots", the publication of the East Alabama
Genealogy Society in honor of her Darden and
Stevens ancestors of East Alabama.

T. Michael and Patsy Fox Andrews: Renewals for "Central
Alabama Genealogical Society Bi-annual" in memory
of Thomas Gilbert Andrews; "Flint (Michigan)
Genealogical Society Quarterly" in honor of Janet

Tyler Fox; "Florida Historical

Quarterly" in memory of Dorothy

Doyle Andrews; and a donation to

the Angels program.

Angels are still needed for the following periodical
subscription renewals for 2003:

"Annals of Wyoming" $20.00

"The Carolina Herald and Newsletter" with

"Greenville Co. Gen. Soc. Journal" $20.00
"Central Georgia Gen. Soc. Quarterly" $20.00
"Chicago Genealogist" $20.00
"Cobblestone" (genealogy and history for young

people) $29.95
"The Family Tree" (UK) $47.50
"The Foothills Inquirer" (Colorado) $15.00
"Georgia Gen. Society Quarterly" $25.00
"Argyll Colony Plus (NC Scottish Heritage Soc.

publication) $30.00
"Indiana Genealogist" $20.00
"MASSOG" (Mass) $25.00

"Montgomery Gen. Soc. Quarterly" (Alabama)

$12.00
"The Northeast Mississippi Historical & Gen. Soc.

Quarterly" $15.00
"Polish Footprints" $20.00
"The Prairie Gleaner" (West Central Missouri)

$15.00
"Rodziny" (Polish Gen. Soc. of America publ.)

$20.00
"Ross county Genealogical Soc. Newsletter"

(Ohio) $12.00 :

"Seneca Seaches" (Ohio) $10/yr., $100/Life
"Topeka Gen. Soc. Quarterly" (Kansas) $20.00
"Vermont Genealogy" $20.00
"Washington State Gen. Soc. Newsletter" $10.00
"The Genie" (Ark-LATX Gen. Assn.) $12.00
"Minnesota Genealogist" $28.00
“Mississippi River Routes" $20.00

To become an "Angel", please contact Liz Hicks, 746
Edgebrook Drive, Houston, TX 77034-2030, phone:
(713) 944-1118, or email: erootrot@usa.net. Clayton
has a LIMITED periodical budget, please help us
acquire these listed periodicals the library would like
to receive on an "as published" basis. Angel subs. can
be made in honor or memory of someone(s) and will
be acknowledged or not as requested by donor(s).
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*bout Clayton
Library Friends

layton Library Friends was founded in 1987 for

the purpose of enriching the resources and

facilities of Clayton Library, a unit of the
Houston Public Library. Since its founding, CLF has
grown to over 1600 members and is the largest geneal-
ogy-related society in the State of Texas.

CLF is a tax-exempt, non-profit organization operating under
Section 501(c) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code. The
organization is administered by an executive board of elected
officials and directors.

CLF Programs and Services

% CLF conducts quarterly meetings featuring programs
about the library and its resources.

% Our award-winning publication, The CLF Newsletter,
provides members with news items, feature articles on
selected portions of the collection, articles for begin-
ners, and information on recent or proposed library
acquisitions.

Volunteers, recruited by CLF and trained by the library
staff, provide assistance for routine library operations
and for special projects sanctioned by the library.

% CLE in conjunction with the Houston Public Library,
conducts free seminars several times each year,
focusing on research methods and sources.

¥ Fund raising is a major CLF activity. Proceeds are used
to purchase periodicals, special collections, and other
items not included in the library's annual operating

budget. :

Get some friends to join
CLAYTON LIBRARY
FRIENDS
Jor a chance to win a
825 Gift Certificate
Jfrom Lupe Tortilla

The member that gets the most number of people to
join Clayton Library Friends (for the first time) before
the end of the year will receive a $25 gift certificate,
donated by Genesis Graphic Design, to
Lupe Tortilla Mexican Restaurant.

New members must fill out the membership form
below and return to CLF with membership fee by
December 31, 2002. Be sure your name is in the
“recommended by” space to receive credit. Make as
many copies of form as you need. In case of a tie,
winner will be selected by random drawing of all tying
participants.

About Clayton Library

Glayton Library has one of the largest genealogical

collections in the United States, all in open stacks. The

library has been referred to by Heritage Quest magazine
as one of the best places in the country to do genealogical
research. The constantly increasing collection currently
consists of over 70,000 books, 90,000 items of microfilm and
fiche, and numerous maps, finding aids, and loose family
history papers.

Clayton Library Friends Membership Application

Date: Recommended by:
Name 1: D New Application D Renewal/Change of Information
Name 2: Maiden Name (if applicable)

Mailing Address (Street, P.O. Box)

City, State:

Phone(s): Home: Office:

Fax: E-Mail:

9-digit Zip Code:

Please mark the appropriate membership category and, if

~0x 271078, Houston, TX 77277-1078.
U Annual Individual Membership...............cc......... $10.00
J Two Persons (same address) ...........cc.cceeeveenn.n. $15.00

applicable, a gift category. Checks should be made payable to
Clayton Library Friends and mailed to CLF Membership, P.O.

Gift Categories (in addition to annual membership):

0 Contributor ....eeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeenn. 81 to $49
0 DONOT . $50 to $99
O Patron.coeeeeeeieeiiiieeeeeeeee, $100to $249
0 Sponsor .......cccooevevieiieiieeee $250 to $499

[ Benefactor.......ouveeeeeeeeeeeieeiinannn.. $500 and above
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check your mailing label on this newsletter. If

the date above your name is 2002, time is
approaching to renew for 2003. CLF dues notices and
envelopes will be mailed the first of November, so
please watch for them. You do NOT want to miss out on
seminars, meetings, or the award winning CLF
Newsletter in 2003! You can help us avoid the Holiday
bottleneck by sending in your 2003 dues asap. You
may wish to "gift" a friend or relative with a 2003 CLF
Membership. Dues for 2003 remain-$10 per person or
%15 for two people at the same address. Checks should
be made payable to CLF and mailed to CLF, PO Box
271078, Houston, TX 77277-1078.

Our membership for 2002 is down about 70 mem-
bers from 2001 (as of the printing of this newsletter).
However, Clayton Library Friends remains the largest
genealogical group in Texas for 6 years in a row.

DUES RENEWAL NOTICES COMING! Please

For address changes, missing newsletters, or for
info. about renewals or membership, please contact:
Paula Parke, Ist VP, Membership Chair.

Get some friends to join
CLAYTON LIBRARY
FRIENDS
Jor a chance to win a
$25 Gift Certificate
from Lupe Tortilla.
See details on page 11

Clayton
Library
Friends
Meeting
Location:

/

610)

Beechnut

Bayland
Community
Center

Hillcroft
West Loop

6400 Bissonnet
Houston

I
CLAYTON LIBRARY FRIEND
P. O. Box 271078
Houston, Texas 77277-1078

Y NEXT Y
MEETING
NOVEMBER 16, 2002

Our speaker will be
Shelly H. Kelly,
University Archivist, Alfred R.
Neumann Library, University of
Houston-Clear Lake. Her topic will be
"Preserving Your Family Papers
and Photographs."

Shelly has been with the Alfred R.
Neumann Library, UH-Clear Lake,
since August 2001 and before that

was in Special Collections at the
Rosenberg Library in Galveston
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